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NEXT MEETING:  SEPTEMBER 8, 2010, 10:30 AM TO 12:00PM   

 4
TH

 FLOOR  TRAINING ROOM, 64 NEW YORK AVE. 

 

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

DEPARTMENT OF MENTAL HEALTH 
 

CRISIS EMERGENCY SERVICES PLANNING WORKGROUP 

IMPLEMENTATION UPDATE 

 

MEETING MINUTES 

May 5, 2010 

 

Attendees: Lisa Albury, ChAMPS 

Steve Baron, DMH 

Anthony Bouknight, FEMS 

Dr. Ray Brown, DMH 

Ann Chauvin, SOME 

Iris Darby, CAN 

Denise Dunbar, DMH 

Christine Elwell, DMH 

Bob Glennon, DMH 

Mary Ann Luby, Washington Legal Clinic for the Homeless 

Cynthia Holloway, CPEP, DMH 

Lisa Newman, Washington Legal Clinic for the Homeless 

Mytonia Newman, FEMS 

Crystal Pabrezis, MPDC 

Randall Raybon, DMH 

Anne Sturtz, DMH  

Luis Vasquez, DMH 

LaToya Wesley, CJCC 

David Williams, SOME 

 

 

Introduction & Welcome 

 

The meeting was opened by Steve Baron.  He welcomed the group and each member introduced 

themselves.  The workgroup approved the minutes from the January 27, 2010 meeting.  The final 

version of the meeting minutes, along with the workgroup’s report and recommendations are 

available on the DMH website (www.dmh.dc.gov).  

 

Steve announced that training for the 8
th

 class of Crisis Intervention Officers (CIO) begins on 

Monday, May 10, 2010.  After this class graduates, approximately 175 officers will have 

completed the training.  In addition to the CIO training, all MPD cadets receive mental health 

training.  Each officer is required to participate in 3 hours of mental health training annually.   

 

Mary Ann Luby expressed concern about the flow of homeless and mentally ill people into the 

jail for quality of life crimes.  She asked about the discretion afforded to officers with regard 

http://www.dmh.dc.gov/
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arrests of those who were clearly mentally ill.  Sergeant Pabrezis noted that the degree of 

discretion afforded to officers depends on the circumstances.   

 

Steve stated that Dr. Van Buren has been collecting data about outcomes from the CIO program.  

Dr. Van Buren will be invited to the next meeting to present data about the CIO program.   Steve 

also noted that the Court Urgent Care Clinic, which is operated by PIW has seen an increase in 

utilization over the past few months.  We will circulate data about CUCC usage as well.  

 

LaToya Wesley suggested that perhaps further education for the business community about the 

various resources available to help with persons who are mentally ill (Homeless Outreach 

Program and Mobile Crisis) would help to address these issues.     

 

Children’s Mobile Crisis Services 

 

Steve introduced Lisa Albury of Catholic Charities, who reported on Children’s Mobile Crisis 

Services or ChAMPS.  Lisa reported that ChAMPS is doing more telephone and face-to-face 

follow up.  There has been a decrease in FD-12’s over the last quarter.  ChAMPS was able to use 

the internal crisis respite service during the second quarter for a 13 year old, who was able to 

return home after mediation.   

 

Lisa noted that there appears to be an increase in CFSA calls in the second quarter, but this is due 

to improved data capture and reporting.  Steve Baron asked if ChAMPS could report the referral 

source.   Lisa stated that the referral source data is available although it is not reflected on the 

report circulated during the meeting.  

 

A copy of the ChAMPS data report is attached as Exhibit A.  

 

CPEP 

 

Cynthia Holloway, the Director of CPEP presented a summary of statistics for the second  

quarter.  A copy of the report is attached as Exhibit B.   There has been a slight decrease in 

CPEP admissions.  This may be due to the Mobile Crisis Service (MCS).  However, CPEP still 

receives a number of out-of-state admissions.  Most recently, a consumer from Florida, who was 

escorted to the airport by the MCS for return to his family.   Overall admissions from CPEP to a 

psychiatric hospital have also decreased.  More people are returning to the community after a 

CPEP admission.  The MCS also provides support for warm handoffs to a CSA or other mental 

health provider as needed.   

 

CPEP continues to handle some medical clearance through two General Medical Officers.  There 

is also an addiction counselor on staff.  The Extended Observation Bed (EOB) unit is available 

on a daily basis, although it is not always in use.   

 

CPEP is engaged in several initiatives.  The first, involves work with the CSA for CPEP high 

utilizers to develop better crisis plans for the consumer.  The second initiative involves services 

to those with co-occurring alcohol or substance abuse disorders.  CPEP is partnering with APRA.  

There are CPEP staff trained to assess and refer consumers to APRA for treatment.  Third, CPEP 

is introducing trauma-informed care into its daily operations.  Recently, CPEP reviewed the 
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procedures used in the search room, to ensure that the search process does not further traumatize 

consumers brought to CPEP.  

 

Finally, CPEP staff  provide daily notification to CSAs about enrolled consumers at CPEP, so 

that the CSA can come to CPEP to help with discharge planning.   

 

Dr. Brown asked about the low referrals from CPEP to the crisis beds.  He also asked about the 

co-occurring competencies of the CPEP staff.   

 

Cynthia noted that admission to a crisis bed is voluntary and that many times consumers want to 

go home upon discharge from CPEP, rather than to a crisis bed.  With regard to co-occurring 

competent staff, there are CPEP staff trained to complete the APRA assessment and make links 

to substance abuse treatment services.   

 

Mobile Crisis Team 

 

Luis Vasquez, the Director of CPEP’s Mobile Crisis Services (MCS) noted that there are 2 peer 

counselors working on the MCS.  Both have been working on the DMH peer specialist program.  

Luis and another MCS staff person have been working on with the High Lethality Domestic 

Violence Team to provide support.   

 

The MCS is also asked to assess hoarding cases, which has become a larger issue in the District.  

The MCS psychiatrist usually assists in those cases. The MCS staff also participate in the CIO 

training.   

 

Next, Luis presented  a summary of the MCS statistics for the second quarter of FY 2010.  A 

copy of the report is attached and marked as Exhibit C.  Luis noted that the MCS has seen 944 

unduplicated consumers through March 31, 2010.    He anticipates that MCS will see 2000 

unduplicated consumers in FY 2010.  The MCS will begin to look at high utilizers of MCS 

services.  The next report will include referral source data and those cases that were referred to 

crisis beds.   

 

Homeless Outreach Program 

 

Bob Glennon, the new director of the Homeless Outreach Program (HOP) introduced himself to 

the group.  Bob has been with DMH since late February 2010.  First, Bob presented data for the 

second quarter of FY 2010.  A copy of the report is attached as Exhibit D.  Bob noted that the 

HOP is converting to a new database, so the data reporting is subject to further change as the 

conversion progresses.  

 

Bob reported that the HOP is going to make some operational changes moving forward.  All staff 

will be trained to conduct the HPRP assessments and also to do outreach.  Staffing hours will 

change so that HOP staff are available in the early morning as well as into the evening hours, 

when need is greater.  The HOP has hired a psychiatric nurse practitioner who starts work on 

Monday.  She will be able to give physicals and prescribe medication.  In addition, there is a new 

HOP staff member who is fluent in Spanish.   
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Mytonia Newman asked whether the FEMS Street Calls program could refer directly to crisis 

beds.  The group confirmed that this was permissible.  She also asked about re-establishing 

meetings with the HOP and the MCS to discuss high utilizers across both systems.  Steve asked 

Bob and Luis to follow up with Mytonia.   

 

Meeting Schedule 
 

The members agreed to meet again on Wednesday, September 8, 2010.  There being no further 

business the meeting was adjourned. 

 

Action Items and Next Steps. 

 

1. Circulate minutes to workgroup for review. 

2. Circulate Court Urgent Care Clinic utilization data for review. 

3. Circulate crisis bed utilization data for review. 

 

THE NEXT MEETING HAS BEEN SCHEDULED FOR SEPTEMBER 8, 2010, FROM 10:30 AM TO 12:00 

PM AT 64 NEW YORK AVENUE, NE., 4
TH

 FLOOR TRAINING ROOM.  
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